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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Meyer called the meeting to order at 1:06 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Meyer led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 13, 2010 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Xavier LaBron)

No Report

ASPCP (Reported by Brandon Pogue)

Mr. Pogue reported that students serve an important role on college committees and they take the work very seriously. Students find the work a good life experience however they feel somewhat stressed by the time commitment.

Mr. Pogue shared that the as part of the Pierce Presents Artist and Speakers events, the students have and will be hosting some thought provoking speakers including:

· Mr. Arun Gandhi, grandson of Mr. Mahatma Gandhi has presented his lecture, lessons learned from my grandfather: Non-violent responses in a violent world. Over two hundred people attended this life-changing lecture, which was free to students and community members.

· Mr. Art Spiegelman, will speak in early March, he is the author of the critically acclaimed Maus and Maus II graphic novels.

Mr. Pogue reported that Pierce College Puyallup students are encouraged to attend the student rally in Olympia. Students will have an opportunity to influence legislative action on issues such as increased tuition and the cost of textbooks. Student government has a goal of fifty students attending the rally.

PCFT President (Reported by Leon Khalsa)

Mr. Khalsa invited the board members to attend the Distinguished Faculty Dinner on February 27, 2010. The honoree this year is Ms. Leslie Watts, who has served Pierce College with distinction for more than 37 years. She has been involved in many areas of the college such as; counseling, faculty member in several disciplines, and has participated in the music program. She will present on the topic of: Professional Excellence - The Illusive Definition.

Mr. Khalsa’s report focused on the following topics areas:

Enhancing Board of Trustee-Faculty Relationships

Last month the Chronicle of Higher Education ran an article under the headline of  “Trustees and Professors Don’t Understand One Another’s Roles, Survey Finds” The article reports on a survey sponsored by the Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges. Chief Executive Officers, Chief Academic Officers and Board Chairs of the various institutions provided information.

Mr. Khalsa read selected quotes from the article: 

· “Trustees and professors are largely in the dark about one another’s role in governance”

· “While the survey found that faculty-board relations are viewed as generally healthy and constructive, only 23 percent of respondents said that trustees understand faculty contributions to governance either “well” or “very well” – the same percentage as said professors understand the role of governing boards.”

· “The vast majority of new trustees and professors receive orientation … not all of those training sessions include a review of the other side of the faculty-board divide’s role in governance.”

The survey also examines activities that constitute good practice and offers recommendations for improving institutional governance and leadership including the critical importance of orientation between the two groups. The following quote states: “Participants consistently express the importance of faculty and trustees understanding their own and each other’s responsibilities for governance. Faculty and trustees need to get to know one another and understand the work each contributes to the institution.”

The survey also examines the need to enhance chancellor leadership opportunities, as the chancellor is the nexus of communication. The Chancellor is the person most responsible for determining the quality of interaction between the board and faculty. The following quote states: “Some presidents are eager to engage faculty and boards while others want to keep them apart” 

Mr. Khalsa offered the following action items as ways to improve the understanding of the governance roles of the Board and the Faculty:

· Look at orientation programs for new trustees and new faculty. 

· Revise the Faculty Resource Guide and Handbook to include new section on the role of the Board.

· Orient existing faculty by inviting a member of the Board to address faculty about the role of the Board 

· Review trustee orientation materials to include information about faculty roles, contributions, and responsibilities

· The faculty invites a dialogue between the Chancellor, Board, and faculty regarding her vision for faculty/board interaction.

Mr. Khalsa stated that in the face of increasing pressures and challenges regarding budgets, accreditation demands, resource efficiency, access and accountability governing boards, presidents, and faculty need to respond thoughtfully and effectively. He shared the following quote: “Faculty and trustees approach the institution with differing perspectives: the faculty tend to look at the present—the students, current programs, their effectiveness. The trustees’ responsibility is to approach the institution with a view toward the long-term—the resources, facilities, programs, personnel, students, and alumni—to ensure that the institution moving forward has the ability to deliver its education in increasingly effective ways and with the resources to ensure long-term wellbeing. That difference in perspective can lead to conflict. It is clearly necessary to educate the faculty to take a longer view, and to educate trustees to understand the faculty lens. More engagement and education will be important. ”

Mr. Khalsa offered the following questions on ways to explore and create opportunities for meaningful interactions between board members and faculty in both informal and formal settings. 

· What does a good PCFT report look like from the board’s viewpoint? What type of information is useful and meaningful to the board? What aspects of faculty roles, faculty contributions, and faculty work or faculty perspective is the board interested in hearing more about?

· The last few weeks have seen an intense focus on events in Olympia – on both budgetary and legislative matters affecting higher education. Board members are investing their efforts in studying these issues. Faculty would be interested to learn what your key concerns are and how faculty can assist you by offering effective information/advocacy around issues that matter most to you.

· Beyond formal reports, ceremonial or social interactions, what type of faculty – board dialogue would be valuable to you in strengthening your leadership effectiveness? 

Faculty Contributions to Budget Process

Mr. Khalsa stated that in this year of painful budgetary shortfalls, faculty would like to thank the college leadership for creating additional opportunities for faculty to learn about, to reflect on and to contribute to the ongoing budget process. 

Mr. Meyer commented that the article was both thought provoking and timely. He agrees that finding ways to work closer together would be beneficial; he too is concerned about the issues facing the college in the coming year. He thanked Mr. Khalsa for his positive approach and stated that the conversation should continue during future Board meetings.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that at the recent labor management meeting the following items was discussed: providing training for classified staff in CPR/first aid, collective bargaining agreement language, an update was provided on the impacts of the possible McNeil Island Corrections Center contract reduction, and a review of the current policy on the RIF process was provided.

Mr. Torell noted that Ms. Mary Davis would represent Pierce College as the bargaining team member for CBA negotiations. Mr. Bryan Torell has been elected as the Chief Job Representative and Ms. Mary Davis has been elected as the Assistant Chief Job Representative.

Mr. Torell reported that at the recent Fort Steilacoom all-college meeting employee excellence awards were presented to staff in appreciation of their efforts. Mr. Paul Gamez from the financial aid office received the award for Fall Quarter. All nominees were presented with a plague, which was a great morale booster, and the classified staff appreciated the recognition. 

Mr. Torell reported that during the all-college meeting possible furloughs and potential lay-offs were discussed. The statewide budget shortfall is a reality we have to face and will affect all employees. All employees are being encouraged to submit ideas for efficiencies in our processes. Classified staff members look forward to the opportunity to provide input into the budget process.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that the legislature is at the halfway point and is at their first fiscal cutoff. Bills that are not passed out of their respective fiscal committees are presumed “dead” however bills with a fiscal impact (good or bad) can show signs of life as part of budget deliberations.

The following bills did not make cutoff:

· SB 6655 Regarding Running Start program and charging up to 1/3 of tuition to students

· SB 6600 Funding and providing workforce training grants-funding worker retraining growth    directly from unemployment insurance taxes

· HB 1340 Modifying collective bargaining- full scope bill

· SHB 2632 Expanding the number of households living in the middle-income bracket

· SB 5827 Regarding student members on boards of trustees

The following bills are still alive:

· EHB 2561 Funding construction of energy cost saving improvements to public facilities

· SHB 2634/ SB 6359 Community & Technical College efficiencies

Dr. Johnson stated as a system we have three key messages:

· Keep the college system’s base cut as low as possible

· Fund Worker Retraining

· Restore Financial Aid Funding
Dr. Johnson stated that at a recent all-college meeting she spoke about the worker retraining message and a faculty member asked her to be sure to communicate her support of academic programs. She would like to stress that in asking for worker retraining funding it is in no way moving the college away from our commitment to academic transfer. There are two ways we are supporting academic transfer- one is to ask the legislature to minimize the cuts and the second is when reviewing our course offerings we have not reduced any of our core mission areas. The worker retraining issue is at the forefront because the legislature recognizes that the colleges are the economic drivers in our communities and in light of that we need additional worker retraining numbers to immediately get laid off workers re-trained and back to work. We are strongly committed to all areas of our mission.
Dr. Johnson reported that she had recently attended the State Board (SBCTC) meeting and participated in a discussion regarding the planning process for the 2011-13 biennium operating budget. The budget submittal is due to the Office of Financial Management (OFM) in September 2010. At the meeting and in subsequent meetings through next September the SBCTC will develop its operating budget request including discussions with presidents, local trustees, faculty, OFM, and labor and student representatives.  The SBCTC engaged in an initial roundtable discussion to identify strategies, themes, and high-level priorities for the system request. She has been asked to be a member of the Operating Budget Taskforce in the coming year.

Dr. Johnson gave an update on the Puyallup Presidential search process; she reported that the screening committee has interviewed eleven candidates using Skype technology. Discussion is now focusing on which five to six candidates will be invited to the Puyallup campus for interviews. The interviews will take place the first week in March, with one candidate per day. Part of the interview process will include a question and answer type forum that all employees and community members will be invited to attend. Dr. Johnson invited the Board members to attend these open forums.

Dr. Johnson stated that in light of the budget shortfall we are facing and the upcoming president vacancy she has heard many people ask why the district needs a chancellor and two presidents. In response, Mr. Meyer stated that the former structure where one person serves as both district chancellor and Puyallup president was very challenging. In his opinion, the current structure is more critical today that it was when the decision was made in 2005. It is critical that the chancellor is fostering external relationships while the presidents are dealing with internal pressures facing the colleges. He also believes that the other districts in the state are operating under the same model as Pierce College. Mr. Meyer added that it is a healthy process to review and question the vitality of each position as it becomes vacant. He feels that is a positive process to engage in.

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation for the candid conversation regarding the president vacancy and the college structure, she also added that last year the college executive team went to a interim structure by collapsing the Executive Vice President for Extended Learning position and dividing up those duties among executive team members. 

Institutional Coordination and Partnerships

Board Expected Outcome Polices

Dr. Johnson reported that there are feelings throughout the district regarding how the Board Expected Outcome Policies were developed. It has been misinterpreted that the Board went into a room and created these policies and imposed them on the college community when in reality as a result of adopting a policy governance model the five policies were developed using the district strategic directions that together with the college community were developed in response to our accreditation review.  She would like to set the record straight that these policies are the Board’s work with the college community and not their own work. She suggests the Board and college community consider removing the word “board” from the policies and state that the Board supports and monitors these policies. She believes it is a semantics issue and that the college community does support the outcome policies and as we go into our next accreditation process-reviewing standard one-mission we can adjust the language.

Mr. Meyer stated that it is his belief that the Board reacted to an outcome-based accreditation process however he wants the institution to own the policies and recognize the Board’s role in those outcomes. Mr. Gaspard added that he is puzzled by the concern because the entire accreditation process was a very open process in which the college community participated. The Board was very proud of that process and tried to take the good work of the college community and express it in the five priorities.

Foundation

Dr. Johnson stated that one of the expected outcome policies is contribution to community which states that the district will be a recognized leader in building and maintaining educational, industry, and broad-based community partnerships to advance local, regional, and global prosperity and civic responsibility. 

The foundation conducts outreach to the community and individuals to raise awareness for the district and build relationships with potential donors and persons of influence. Mr. Meyer expressed the important role of the foundation in this difficult economic climate. He stated at the joint lunch with the foundation the Board members were presented the foundation’s annual report. He is impressed with the 21st century campaign, which is focusing on raising $1.5 million and has a matching opportunity with the state and that the foundation has contributed just under a million dollars to the college between scholarships, the campaign, and program support. He noted the Board members support the foundation with 100% participation. He expressed his thanks to the foundation for their work in raising much need funds as well as friendship building.

Mission Study Taskforce

Dr. Johnson stated that she is a member of the State Board Mission Study Taskforce, the charge of the taskforce is to examine how well the college system is serving the people of the state, identify needs, and recommend policies and strategies to meet those needs. There is substantial discussion about the efficiency analysis and about the future needs of the states economy for skilled workers and a longer-term enrollment projection for the college system.

Dr. Johnson reported that the taskforce is working on criteria to evaluate the efficacy of merging college districts. Their approach is to identify models of college district governance used in the state and elsewhere and evaluate those models against a set of considerations including accreditation requirements, impact on students, programmatic efficiencies, faculty contracts, potential financial savings and local college and community identity.

Dr. Johnson stated that these conversations are vital, as we all know there is key legislation right now with the SHB 6359 Community and Technology Efficiencies bill. She believes the bill will most likely pass. The bill has had some significant language revisions, in summary, the system gets 2-3 years to look at the issues of efficiencies, boundaries, and consolidations and any boundary or consolidations that the system wants to make shall be subject to legislative action. Dr. Johnson will continue to update the Board as information comes out.

Pierce County Coordinating Council

Dr. Johnson stated that the Pierce County Coordinating Council (PCCC), a representative body of trustees and college leadership from our four college districts, was formed in response to legislation requiring “ongoing inter-institutional coordination” when the technical colleges joined our system.  In 2001, we refined our organizational mission and purpose to provide for leadership and collaboration to maximize resources to meet the education and training needs of the communities we serve.  

Mr. Meyer reported that at the recent PCCC meeting it was decided that in response to the proposed legislation the council would write a letter to the SBCTC requesting their assistance as Pierce County is in a unique position with two technical colleges, one single community college district and one multi-community college district. The letter states that the trustees and presidents of the Pierce County community and technical colleges respectfully request technical and financial assistance from the State Board to support an analysis of our five colleges’ strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats. We believe a SWOT analysis will uncover areas of change that have the potential to provide the most strategic benefit to our region and the state. In addition to a SWOT analysis, we would like to examine models of service delivery and to engage in scenario planning.  Through this process, we want to engage in conversations with our community related to their desires and expectations for our system as well as their need for access to information about the services we provide.  

Dr. Johnson stated that she had spoken with the Executive Director of the State Board for Community and Technical College and the letter was well received. The SBCTC believes that Pierce County will model the type of work that needs to be done statewide as we respond to the proposed efficiency legislation. She stated that the next step would be for members of PCCC to discuss their plans of how the SBCTC will support this process.

2010-2011 Budget Development Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the district-wide budget development process is on schedule. Budget managers were asked to work with their departments and divisions to respond to a number of budget scenarios and key questions. They have about six weeks of planning time with budget presentations beginning towards the end of March. 

Ms. Wiszmann stated that employees have many venues to participate in open budget-related discussions and are encouraged to provide their input and ideas into the process.

Ms. Wiszmann reported that there are three expenditure bills that will have potential impacts to the district. These bills are moving quickly and fall under an emergency clause so they will be effective as soon as the Governor signs them. These bills are intended to result in savings but it is important to note that they do not add to the general reductions we are likely to receive, instead they are legislatively mandated means of achieving overall savings. The bills include the following:

· Salary Freeze- SB 6382-this bill extends the current salary freeze to June 30, 2011. It freezes all salaries except increases based on demonstrated retention difficulties and increases provided in collective bargaining agreements.

· Compensation Savings (Furlough) SB 6503- this bill requires statewide compensation savings. We don’t know what our share of the savings will be yet. Compensation savings can be achieved through mandatory and voluntary temporary layoffs, reductions in workforce, etc. Higher Education will not have to be closed on specified dates instead it will have to reach the dollar savings amount assigned.

· Expenditure Freeze- ESHB 2921- this bill is meant to capture additional savings. It includes hiring, personal services contracts, equipment purchases, and out of state travel and training.

In answer to a question from Dr. Spain-Remy, the compensation savings would not affect classroom instruction time, for example the savings can be achieved between quarters or on non-instruction days. There is still much discussion going on at the state-level on how the compensation savings can be achieved.

During discussion the Board members expressed a concern that the hiring freeze would affect the hiring of faculty positions and the upcoming president vacancy. Ms. Wiszmann explained exceptions are enumerated in the bill and include higher education positions directly related to academic programs and given the number of colleges with presidential vacancies an exception is expected for those positions as well. 

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Accreditation Update

Mr. Mohrbacher provided the Board members with an accreditation update on how we are responding to the recommendation from the Northwest Commission on Colleges, which recommends that the college fully define, and implement all aspects of the educational assessment plan, integrating tools and mechanisms that have been developed into a cohesive, systemic process that generates clear evidence that supports the improvement of teaching and learning.

Mr. Mohrbacher stated that at Pierce College, we assess student learning at the course, program, and degree level. Our assessment process is based on course embedded assessments of learning outcomes, learning outcomes are written by department and program faculty, vetted by curricula committees, approved by CLASS, and published on official course outlines. 

In collecting evidence that supports the improvement of teaching and learning, below is a small sampling of what we can tell so far:

· Department faculty members are able to use their assessment reports in order to make revisions to assignments, lessons, and curriculum. Action for consideration: collect specific examples from departments in order to quantify changes; ask assessment team to work with departments in order to help assure that revised assessments match specific outcomes.

· Integrating the degree outcomes onto course outlines has resulted in a variety of curriculum revision in different departments. Action for consideration: collect information from departments on curriculum changes; look at trends to see how curriculum aligns with degree outcomes.

· We have a large number of degree outcomes for AA and AS degrees (10). Actions for consideration: refer back to CLASS for consideration; remove Responsibility from the degree outcomes list; combine communication skills and effective communication into one outcome.

· Our sample is still relatively small compared to our total course offerings. Actions for consideration: include part-time instructors in the sample. The assessment team is preparing orientation workshops, and CLASS has had limited discussion of this issue, bout no action has been taken.

Mr. Mohrbacher stated that four workshops are planned to discuss what students are learning, how we know they are learning it, and why we teach what we teach. During the workshops faculty will look at groups of reports by degree outcome to see whether specific trends are noticeable, and whether the work represents the skills we need to see in graduates.

Mr. Meyer noted that it would be helpful to the Board members to have a timeline that showed how the work would be done before the next accreditation visit. Mr. Mohrbacher stated that a timeline has been created and he would send it to the Board for their review.

It was stated that one of the Board’s 2010 goals is that: the Board will communicate its expectations that the District will be in compliance with the accreditation standards. The Board will closely monitor preparation for the upcoming accreditation interim report and visit to ensure compliance. In light of this goal- how will the Board members know that the college is on track and will be prepared when the evaluator arrives on our campus? In response, Ms. Katy Olson stated that last summer the district had the plan in place however the faculty had just begun to produce the reports when the evaluator arrived. It was still unclear how we would roll-up the process. We now believe we have a good process and faculty participation has greatly improved and reports are now very positive. Faculty is being encouraged to attend the workshops, which will really provide us the opportunity to close the loop on our assessment process. We believe we will meet the accreditation timeline. 

Mr. Meyer stated from a Board members perspective he would like to be assured that everyone is taking accreditation seriously and that our process is such that we are ready when the evaluators arrive on campus.

Dr. Johnson added that the institution is at a critical point and at risk of not being accredited. If we are not successful at the next visit the Board members need to know that the college will be placed on probation. We cannot afford for that to happen, we owe it to our students and community.

Mr. Gaspard added that as a Board member he feels being placed on probation is unacceptable. Full accreditation compliance is a high priority to the Board and the institution.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer reported that several board members had attended the recent Trustees Association Legislative Conference. He stated that the conference was very informative and trustees were provided a Federal and State legislative update. Speakers at the conference included Governor Christine Gregoire, Senator Derek Kilmer, and Representative Reuven Carlyle.

Mr. Meyer stated that Board members attended a dinner hosted by the Pierce County Colleges that provided an opportunity to have conversations with local legislators regarding the system and local legislative agenda.

Activities Calendar

Board members will let the Board secretary know if they would like to participate in the events listed on their activity calendar.

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

EXECUTIVE SESSSION
At 3:00 pm, Mr. Meyer stated that the Board would now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the Tenure process. The executive session would last for 30 minutes and no action will be taken. The regular board meeting will be adjourned immediately following the executive session.





At 3:30, Mr. Meyer announced the executive session had concluded, no 





action was taken during the executive session and the regular meeting is 





now adjourned.

NEXT REGULAR

March 10, 2010- Fort Steilacoom
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:30 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Don Meyer, Chair
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